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From the Prez  
Werner Duecker  
 
By the time you read this issue of Vestiges Kent Williams will be the new President of URARA. I 

am looking forward to working with him and the new Board in the coming year in my new role as 

Past-President. I am grateful to everyone for the help you have all given me over the past two years. 

The annual January Board meeting will be a little different this year due to COVID precautions. 

Rather than our usual two -day in -person meeting, we will be using a combination of email 

discussions and shorter Zoom meetings to work through all the issues that are normally covered 

during this meeting. It will therefore be spread out over several weeks. Members are welcomed to 

participate in all Board meetings, but given the challenges this year, it would be best, if you have 

any topics you would like considered, to send them to me or any other Board member prior to 

January 16th and we will get them on the agenda. If you wish to attend a Zoom meeting, email me 

and I will send a link.  Contact information for the new Board members can be found at the end of 

this issue. 

It has been a pleasure serving as your president for the past two years. I hope to see you on a field 

trip in the near future.  
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When Stewardship Leads to the Thrill of 
Discovery   
 John McHugh   

 

Back in the Spring of 2014, URARA member Steve Manning and his wife Elna, surveyed and 
cataloged the 194 acres of donated land that would later become the Adelbert Doyle Smith 
Archaeological Preserve located on the western shore of Utah Lake. This was no easy task as the 
Mannings remarked that, òThe weather became a serious obstacle in our inventory. Storm fronts 
came through every few days.  Winds blew up to 80 miles an hour (which tore up some of our pin 
flags). The winds were followed by rain and/or snow .ó 
 
Despite perils with the weather, their survey was extremely successfulñphotographing and 

documenting the presence of 234 petroglyph panels on the North and South Knolls of the Preserve. 

In their report to The Archaeological Conservancy, Steve and Elna attributed most of the panels to the 

Fremont Culture, circa 200-1200 AD, some to the Shoshoni and Ute Indians, but noted that the full 

repatination on a few glyphs suggested an Archaic date. Noteworthy is that Steve argued for a 

Paleoindian date (circa 13,000 BP) for at least one of the petroglyphs, which he had presented at the 

2013 URARA Symposium.  

A subject of dire concern in their letter to The Archaeological Conservancy emphasized the 

vulnerability of the rock art. Many of the panels are small and por tableñeasy to chisel-off and carry 

away. Indeed, the Mannings found much evidence for exactly this kind of defacement; where 

trespassers had pecked out small motifs with metal tools and hammers. In other instances bullet 

shells evince that illegal hunting or shooting was occurring at the site of this future Archaeological 

Preserve, endangering the rock art.  

In an effort towards stewardship, preservation, and conservation of the Preserve, the Blessed 

Sacrament Schoolõs Archaeology Club, òThe Shovel Bums,ó were contacted by URARAõs Nina 

Bowen and Darlene Koerner, retired BLM ranger, Randy Griffin, and BLM archaeologist Mike 

Sheehan, and SHPO archaeologist Elizabeth Hora. They were then provided the opportunity to 

resurvey the site and update the IMACS forms that had been completed by the Mannings in 2014, a 

task that began in September 2018 and continued throughout 2019 (and will resume once COVID 

restrictions are removed), all under the supervision of Griffin and Hora.   

On April 5 th, 2019, PLPCO archaeologist Kris Carambalas joined The Shovel Bums during a 

cataloguing venture. While most of the club members completed IMACS forms at various panels, 

Carambalas led three of the Middle School-aged Shovel Bums on a transect-walking swath in an 

effort to locate some panels that would be catalogued during the following weekõs fieldwork. And 

Chantelle Sakalauskas, Connor Knight, and Peyten Bowers obediently pin-flagged the panels that 

came into view as directed by Carambalas.  

Once completed, the four beckoned to The Shovel Bumõs supervisor, teacher-archaeologist John 

McHugh, who then began to correlate the studentsõ pin-flagged rock art panels with the ones that 

had been catalogued by the Mannings five years earlier. As McHugh went through the checklist of 

inventoried  panels on his laptop, one panel stood out: there was no IMACS form or photograph for 
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what appeared to be a perfectly preserved and totally repatianted òDeeró motif; possibly the only 

glyph that had eluded Steve and Elnaõs observation back in 2014.    

The three Shovel Bums were elated with pride upon realizing that they had discovered a previously 

unknown petroglyph. While dialoging with PLPCOs Carambalas, Peyten (then a 6 th grader), 

remarked, òMaybe you should just permit me. I could probably be a great asset to you by finding 

more undiscovered rock art.ó Carambalas chuckled, then broke the news to Peyten that being 

permitted archaeologist involves a Bachelorõs and post-Bachelorõs degree in one of the disciplines of 

anthropology, and extensive experience in the field; but that she should contact him right after 

college.   

And it wouldnõt be a surprise if one or Shovel Bums grows up to do just that. 

  

Then 6th graders Chantelle Sakalauskas, Connor Knight, and Peyten  Bowers straddle an 
undocumented òDeeró petroglyph at the Smith Archaeological Preserve in April, 2019.   
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StansburyIsland, Tooele 
County, Utah, November 
2020, Oscar Olson 

 

 

  
 

Scott Spring, Tooele County, Utah, November 2020, Oscar Olson 






